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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMER 14, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph Pugliese & Joe LaPorte 

 Alternates: Ryan Rogers 

 Others: Robert Phillips, Director of Planning & Community  

    Development        

 Absent: Matthew O’Keefe, Commissioner     

   Ron Bohigian, Alternate 

 

 The Chair seated Alternate Ryan Rogers for Matthew O’Keefe for 

this evening’s meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved.    

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting.    
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 Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.  

 Mr. LaPorte advised although he was not at the last meeting, he 

did review the Minutes. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6348A, Application of Ricky T. Charette Sr., for a 

6.4’ front yard setback variance for a new porch under Sections 7A-00 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 89 Dogwood Drive, property of Ricky 

Charette in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record?   

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yah.  Ricky T. Charette, 89 Dogwood Drive, 

Southington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Uh, is that microphone on? 

 There, you’ve got it now. 

 Okay.   Thank you. 

 MR. CHARETTE:    I’d like to have a variance for the porch, the 

front porch.  I’m limited on building space.  On the plan itself --- 

you should have a copy.  I sent out a package.  That’s all I’m asking 

for tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else to add to that? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions of the applicant, please? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’ve got a question.  I went by there today and it 

looks like you’ve got a cloth – uh, shed or something in the back? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  That will be taken down.  Because after the fact I 

am going to be removing that.  I am eventually going for more 

additions and a garage eventually down the road which is not in this 

right now. 

 That’s just temporary storage for material.  It will be removed 

before the CO is approved. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, you’ve --- I’ve got a plot --- GIS photo 

here. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yup. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, it looks like you’ve got a couple of other 

outside structures.  Is that true? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yah, I have a small shed that I did pull a permit 

for.   It was approved.  And, that’s I think I have my hand tool, 

Rubbermaid --- it’s just a Rubbermaid container for hand tools. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, there is one shed and that cloth, the canvas 

cloth structure?  Along with the Rubbermaid? 

 MR. CHARETTE: No.  The shed that is a structure in the back of 

the property of --- it was, I pulled permits and I had it all approved 

and everything.  It was 10’ at the time.  I don’t know what the – off 

the property line at the time, that’s what it was.  And, it had to be 

under 200 square feet. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It looks like there is three.   Could you clarify 

this for me? 

 MR. GWOREK:  You can come up. 

 (Approached the bench.) 

 MR. CHARETTE:  The canopy is temporary storage for materials. 

 MR. GWOREK:  This is old, but --- is this still located here? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  No, it is over here (indicating) now. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: That’s the canvas thing. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yes. 

 And, then there is this here (indicating).  And, then the deck is 

removed from ---we took that off. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, what are these two things? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  That there is my trailer and my van. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Okay.  What is that? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  My trailer. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You have two trailers? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yes.  That’s an enclosed --- (Inaudible).  They’re 

all registered and insured. 

 And, that’s my van for work. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, because of the cloth structure, can 

we go forward with this today or does it have to be removed? 

 MR. GWOREK:  A stipulation. 
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 THE CHAIR:  We could stipulate --- either ask him to remove it 

because it is a violation or we can stipulate that it has to be 

removed um --- 

 MR. CHARETTE: (Interjecting) I was told earlier --- excuse me for 

a second.  

 I was told earlier because I did have --- last year a neighbor 

had done a remodel on the house next door to me.  I think it’s 80-

something.  Um, Tabatha Manafort’s property.   She ended up, they 

called, they said if --- I had to come down.  They sent me a letter 

saying that that wasn’t acceptable. 

 When I came down and talked to somebody in the building 

department and zoning and they said that as long as nobody complains 

about it, it was fine to have because it is not a permanent structure. 

 It will be removed, like I said, as soon as I’m down with the 

projects because I have nowhere for my material, my doors, my windows, 

to store it. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, when would that come down? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  As soon as I’m completed with the projects that I 

am going to be doing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  That kind of information, when you’re putting 

up those --- those fabric garages are not allowed in town, period. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, if you look at the zoning regs, it 

basically says the garage or structure should be of the same material 

as the home, that type of thing.   

 And, you are only allowed one ancillary building. 

 So those things are not allowed in town, at all.   And, I know 

they’re there.  And, the zoning enforcement officer, um, could 

enforce, you know, the zoning regs, and those things are not allowed. 

 But if we stipulate that has to be removed upon completion of 

that – within a certain time frame and we’ll ask you when you think it 

is going to be approved, we’ll put that in the stipulation. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?  

 Getting back to what you are really trying to do, um, why do you 

need this thing?  What is the hardship as far as putting this --- 
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 MR. CHARETTE:  Essentially, I am not going to be able to walk 

myself, personally.  I was in – in ’09 I was in a very bad motorcycle 

accident and I’m going to lose the mobility in my lower half. 

 I would like to turn that into a handicapped accessible ramp from 

my driveway entrance.  Basically, that the reason why I am doing a 

concrete solid base for that and I’m limited on space in my back yard. 

 If you notice, I don’t have very much in the back area.  So, I do 

have, like now I have a grandchild and I would like to utilize the cul 

de sac and watch him ride his bike, you know, stuff like that. 

 And, like I said, I’m limited on building space.  I’m not even 

allowed to put a deck on the backside of my house. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  So . . . 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, as far as the handicapped goes, it could be 20 

years or 30 years down the road? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  No.  Within, they said anywhere between 10 and 15 

years I will be losing mobility.  I have a titanium rod that holds my 

leg together from here (indicting) down.  And, this right hip is 

eventually going to go.  I was T-boned at 25 mph.  Life starred.    

 They said that my mobility --- they couldn’t put a pinpoint on it 

but they said the max, 10 to 15 years.  And, that was it. 

 So, and I am starting --- arthritis is starting to settle in.  My 

mobility is very limited when I do like bend and stuff.   So, I do 

have a disability rating on this (indicating) leg. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the Board concerning this? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Can you just describe the porch itself?  It is not 

enclosed on the sides? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  No.  It’s a 24 --- I think I gave you a small 

print of it.   It’s 24, it’s the width of the side of the structure 

which engineeringly it will be able to handle that.  There’s going to 

be pillars out in front which structurally going to be holding the 

weight.  That’s another reason why I am going solid concrete. 

 It is not going to be enclosed.  It is coming right from the 

ridge point and it’s going to have a pretty much the same pitch as my 

roofline.   It’s going to be a reverse gable so the snow will sheen 

off of it instead of sitting in there. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’d like to see, I would really like to see a drawing 

of it.  What we’re looking at, he’s saying what he is going to do. 
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 MR. CHARETTE:  I have one with me.  I have prints. 

 THE CHAIR:  You have?  Can we see it, please?   Thank you. 

That’d help. 

 (Pause) 

 (Passed document) 

 (Pause) 

 MR. CHARETTE:  I thought I gave it to you. 

 MR. GWOREK:   Yah, we have it. We found it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I didn’t see that in the paperwork. 

 Okay. 

 (Approached the bench.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, let me ask you.  In looking at it, you’re saying 

that the intent of this is handicapped. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Eventually, yes.  I would like to utilize my front 

yard to be able to, you know, watch my grandson play and --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand that.  When I look at the drawing, um, 

you basically have 24 by 8 and you’ve got three steps down.   Keep in 

mind, when you put the handicapped ramp in, it’s got to be of certain 

specifications, certain length --- 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- and of a certain pitch. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Now, the steps are not going to be in there.  

They’re going to be built --- they were supposed to --- they were 

supposed to take the steps out. 

 It’s only going be one foot off the ground, the actual, it is 

going to be the height of the foundation of the existing home.  It’s 

going to meet the requirements for non-rail because I guess at grade 

level you’re not allowed --- a certain “X” amount of inches from 

grade.  That step will be 36” wide, handicapped accessible, if not 

more.  It might be 42.  You know, width wise.  And, it might be 

recessed inside the concrete in the actual decking of itself.   

 Do you understand what I’m saying? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’re one step down. 

 Off the ground. 
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 MR. CHARETTE:  Pretty much, yes.   Yes.  I don’t know why she put 

the three steps in there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, would that also be, when he talks about 8’, he’s 

asking for a certain variance, do the steps, would that be the steps 

in addition to?   

 And, that would then change the variance requirements? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  That’s what I was looking at.   I wasn’t sure how 

the 6.4 was measured. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  That’s my question. 

 (Undertone comments at the bench.) 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  All right, so if you look at the plot plan, it 

shows a 40’ front yard setback and the porch is measured to be 33.6.  

So, it appears to not include the steps. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  It will not be sticking out towards the front. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yah. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  It will be off to the side towards the driveway. 

 THE CHAIR:  That is not what is showing on the drawing that we’re 

looking at here. 

 So, that means it is more than 24’ then.  Right? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  No, because it will be recessed.  If you have an 

edge, it’s going to be inside the deck itself and not layered. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, this drawing is not correct. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  No. She --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You are going to put the steps over here 

(indicating)? 

 MR. CHARETTE: Yes.  And, I am going to actually put it inside.  

So, it doesn’t exceed on this side.  

 It will not be longer. 

 This (indicating) wasn’t supposed to here.  I should have “x-ed” 

it out.  I don’t know why she put it there. 

 (Pause) 

 The step will be inside here, centered.  And, then the driveway 

comes here.  And, then there is a carport here and the carport 
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eventually will be (inaudible) to have a full foundation and add this 

with the kitchen.  That’s down the road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  That’s not part of this.  I saw that.   Okay. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  And, the reasoning for the side, the way the step 

is going to be recessed is so I don’t exceed this 24’. 

 THE CHAIR: And, when do you expect to have this done. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  This will be done, if I’m approved, we’re going to 

start work next week. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  And, I should be finished within three weeks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  With the weather, I can’t predict the weather.  

This year is a bad year to do even any kind of remodeling to a house.  

I opened up my roof. I pulled a permit for that.  And, I got three 

weeks of rain, heavy downpours.  My house has been in tarps for --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I am not sure how we would stipulate the steps.  I 

can understand --- Rob, were you going to say something? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yah.  I can --- I’m trying to write this out.  But 

you can consider a stipulation on approval, condition of approval, the 

plot plan to be revised to note show the steps toward the front of the 

porch.  To be submitted at the time of the zoning permit. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That would be good. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Okay. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  So basically, you are approving a revised plan. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 And, then the stipulation would be when the porch is completed 

that the --- we are back to one shed and that fabric garage comes 

down. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Now, I would like to ask because the fact is, I am 

--- I do have other projects. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, if we’re going to, I’m going to stipulate it.  

If we are going to approve it, that’s got to come down. 

 Not sit there for the next three years while you put an addition 

on your house, et cetera, et cetera. 

 MR. CHARETTE:   Early spring is when I would break ground for the 

foundation.  It’s just that I have to go for variances again. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Well, I’ll leave it up to the Board. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  One year. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  One year to finish the projects.  That’s what we 

want.  In other words, he wants --- 

 THE CHAIR: But he is talking about putting an addition on his 

house --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Et cetera, et cetera.  That’s not gong to be done in 

three months. 

 So that means that shed could be there for three years which is 

what I don’t want. 

 MR. CHARETTE: I think early spring --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I’ll leave it up to the Board to make a motion 

if that is what they --- 

 MR. CHARETTE:  In early spring I’d like to break ground for the 

other additions. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  How long will it take? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Approximately, maybe 30-days to 60-days, we’ll 

say, at the most.  Depending on weather.  I mean I can’t predict the 

weather. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Six-month extension say. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Say six months. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I that acceptable to you? 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Yah, that’s fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.    

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. CHARETTE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application?     
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 (No response) 

 Any one speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.     
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 B. APPEAL #6349A, Application of Michael Hamlin for a special 

exception to allow restaurant liquor service under Section 4-01.32A, 

4-03.31A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 461 Queen Street, 

property of ACG Properties LLC c/o Hartford Restaurant Group in a B 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. HAMLIN:   Michael Hamlin, 287 Chesterwood Terrace, 

Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, go ahead. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  I’m here to seek approval for zoning for a liquor 

permit for the building as well as the patio.  So, two separate 

approvals. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We’ll take the first first, okay? 

 Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:    So, this was a restaurant before, too? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Yes.  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay, I have no problem with it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You are doing a lot of modifications to the 

building.  Are any of those modifications any that would affect 

stipulations that we had in the past or the floor plan? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the floor plan is basically staying the same? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  It’s actually smaller of the used space. 

 THE CHAIR:  The bar size will still stay the same? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  All the same, yes. 

 It’s really the finish there that would change. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The conditions are all the same? 

 THE CHAIR: What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE: The conditions are all the same? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, do you have the conditions there?  If you want 

to read them to make sure we all feel comfortable. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The previous conditions are the bar seats shall not 

exceed 18.  Is that right? 
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 MR. HAMLIN: Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you planning on having entertainment, live 

entertainment? 

 MR.  HAMLIN:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  No exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private. 

 Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by the 

zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 And, any changes in management or permittee shall require a new 

application. 

 Let’s see if I have the other list somewhere. 

 (Pause) 

 What else are we missing, Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that it? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s it. 

 Okay.   Thank you very much. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody here --- you can stand right there. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response)  

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6349A, Application of Michael Hamlin for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 4-

03.31A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 461 Queen Street, 

property of ACG Properties LLC c/o Hartford Restaurant Group in a B 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the representative or the owner representative 

please state their name and address for the record? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Michael Hamlin, 287 Chesterwood Terrace, 

Southington, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Okay? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This again is a roll over? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s a roll over for the restaurant? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  Yup. 

 This is for the patio we are talking here now. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  So, just for the patio for the zoning permit. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Again, no changes? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  In looking at the drawing, basically, you’ve got an 

exit to the inside of the building.  If you are out on the patio, you 

go through the building to get out?  Or do you --- 

 MR. HAMLIN:  There is two exits on each side of the patio to exit 

the patio and there’s one to go back into the building.  So, there is 

three exits on each side. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Basically, that’s where the stone wall is, you’ve got that 

brickwork or --- 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- stonework in the front? 

 MR. HAMLIN: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The stipulations? 
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 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We have stipulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you want me to go through them? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, please. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we usually list the number of tables and seats 

outside or not? 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.   What are the hours of operation for the 

patio itself? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  The patio is 11:30 during the day and it would close 

at night during the week by 12:30 and on the weekends 1:30. 

 MR. GWOREK: All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses, 

cups, et cetera and not in the original containers. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Um-hum. 

 MR. GWOREK: Are you planning on music or entertainment outside? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, no music or entertainment. 

 No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 And, this permit shall be good for one year renewed annually. 

 THE CHAIR:  Renewed annually unless there is a --- 

 Okay.   

 Thank you. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 No response. 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.  
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6344A, Application of Dennis Dombroski for a 43’ 

side yard setback variance for n addition to an existing horse barn 

where 100’ from a property line is required under Sections 2-01A.4 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 553 Laning Street, property of 

Richard F. & Paul T. Greenleaf c/o Richard F. Greenleaf in an R-80 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   We have an additional item continued from the public 

hearing at the previous meeting, Appeal #6344A.  It is my 

understanding that there is no survey been done and there’s a survey 

change on this, Rob? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah.  As I understand the original plan that was 

submitted had a certain distance and since then there has been an A-2 

survey done that actually shows the distance closer to the property 

line. 

 Therefore, obviously in the best interest of the applicant, but 

as a matter of procedure, it should be re-legaled with the – 

 THE CHAIR:  With the posting that was – 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Exactly.  With the correct distance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 With that said, I would take a motion to table this application 

pending some new information provided by the applicant. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Motion to table. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We will table it to the next meeting. 

 I’m sorry? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: We are the applicant for that one.  I was just 

there this past week and no one told me about any changes. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Uh, as far as I --- speaking with the Assistant 

Town Planner this afternoon, I thought he had given information to the 

applicant, whoever that may be, that you need to renotice the legal 

with the correct distance because if you don’t, then it sets up a 

jurisdictional defect and anybody can successfully appeal it on the 

grounds of that. 

 You’d have to come back here, anyway. 
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 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  There is not a way that we could address the 

issues prior and have as contingency measurements? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: No.  This advertises a certain --- so, somebody who 

is reading the legal notice will have reasonable assumption that it is 

going to be a certain distance to the property line and they may not 

show up.   

 But with the new distance that is a little bit closer, they may 

have reason to show up. 

 So, if they relied upon information that wasn’t accurate the 

first time around, it’s a text book appeal, automatically, right away. 

 And, you have to do it all over again.  Come back here again. 

 It is in everybody’s best interest just to do the relegal --- the 

legal notice done over again.  Once we do that, it’s like essentially 

tabling the application before you, open the public hearing and when 

you relegal it, it will go to the next meeting and then it can be 

opened. 

 Then you are back where you are supposed to be. 

 So, you are really just losing, I think, two weeks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  We will be meeting on the 27
th
. 

 So, the legal notice will be posted with the new variance on it 

and I guess a new application --- 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Well, you are tabling the application.  This 

happens at planning & zoning on occasion if something is not quite 

correct on the legal notice, it can be just relegaled. 

 That way at least the proper information is out there. Then you 

can actually open the hearing based on accurate information. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Okay. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  You can contact us tomorrow. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Just wondering if we can go with the footage, 

we requested the first time and change the structure to meet it.  

 The thing is that the weather is going to have a huge impact. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ve actually got it closed and we shouldn’t ---= 

you know. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  You’ve already made a motion to table it.  You 

could, you possibly could make a motion to revisit the item maybe at 

the end of the agenda or something. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 B. APPEAL #6347A, Application of Margaret Kopacz for a7’ side 

yard setback variance for a new shed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 51 Merrell Avenue, property of Margaret Kopacz 

in an R-HD zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Margaret Kopacz, 51 Merrell Avenue, Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   What we had asked for at the last meeting was 

a drawing – 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:   --- of the actual dimensions.  This is what you 

provided here? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  In this.  And, so I guess we can move forward then. 

 So basically, what you have presented here is a 10 by 20 by 9 

foot and then a 14-foot roof. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, you do have --- what size fence, what is the 

height of that fence?  Six feet? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  The fence? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Um, it’s six feet and on the second side it is 

seven. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, six feet on one side and seven feet on the 

other? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Um-hum. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the height of the building? 

 THE CHAIR:  Fourteen-foot-high is the roofline. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we had all the discussion we had was 

basically we didn’t want to vote on something that we couldn’t see or 

have any idea of what the dimensions were. 
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 Also, as part of the Minutes, I think if you look at the 

neighborhood, it’s pretty, this is pretty consistent with the 

neighborhood and what is there.  At least from what I saw when I took 

a picture of it and drove by. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  This building is farther away from the property 

line than the original one it replaces. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, that is correct. 

 So, do we have any other questions of the application? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you for providing the requested information. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 APPEAL #6344A, Application of Dennis Dombroski for a 43’ side 

yard setback variance for an addition to an existing horse barn where 

100’ from a property line is required under Sections 2-01A.4 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 553 Laning Street, property of Richard F. & 

Paul T. Greenleaf c/o Richard F. Greenleaf in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion, if the Board would like to, to 

reopen that one just for discussion.   We really can’t vote on it but 

if there are questions and there may be people here who don’t want to 

come back. 

 If I can have a motion to reopen? 

 MR. ROGERS:  So, moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we have a motion on the table to reopen Appeal 

#6344A.  And, we have a second? 

 All those in favor? 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.)  

 Okay.   Why don’t you come to the podium and state your name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  My name is Dennis Dombroski, 1077 Coleman Road in 

Cheshire, regarding (Inaudible) Laning in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 So, what has changed since you were here last? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Originally, when we were discussion down with the 

town, I was discussing with David quite early actually, and was under 

the impression that a proper survey wasn’t needed due to the fact that 

is agriculture with farm and horses and we continued to want to do 

that. 

 Having said that, looking at the drawing that was drawn up, at 

that time the fence lines were thought of to be the property lines for 

years.  One of the neighbors over time let them use a corner of their 

property because the horses over time were actually falling underneath 

the fence because the property slopes off. 

 So, having the property survey done now, that has changed that 

corner 19 feet from the request that I originally had from 38 feet to 

originally requesting 57 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the variance is 57 feet versus what --- 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: It would now be 38 feet as opposed to 57 because 

the survey told us that the neighbors had been giving --- which was 
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fine with them and we actually have a letter from the neighbor – them 

that corner of the property for years. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess I am a little confused. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  The new survey is in front of you? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think we have --- do we have the new survey, 

Rob? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, what you are doing is you are going from 57 to 

38 now? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.   Correct. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 (Discussion at the dais.) 

  MR. PHILLIPS:  Here is the A-2. 

  THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

  MR. PUGLIESE: What is the corner in question, this one? 

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  May I look at it? 

  MR. GWOREK:  Yes.  Come on up. 

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  So, originally, this is the structure and 

 another original structure.  The one we utilize (inaudible). 

  THE CHAIR:  This is the new barn you are building, the 

 riding stable. 

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  This right here was thought of as all the 

 original property liens for years and years and years. 

  Originally what happened was the fence line was this and 

 the eroded corner right here.  So, the horses themselves were 

 actually falling through the fence line on to their property.  

 The neighbors didn’t want that.  They like horses, too.  They 

 enjoy it.  They said take the corner. 

  Now we have the proper survey done and it’s showing that it 

 is closer than the original one. 

  MR. PHILLIPS:  How many years has this been going on?  

 Fifteen? 

    MR. DOMBROSKI:  I think even longer than that. 

  MR. PHILLIPS:  There is something called adverse 

 possession, if they let you take that over, you can claim it as 

 your own property.  



Zoning Board of Appeals – November 14, 2018 
 

21 
 

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  Right, right. 

  MR. PHILLIPS:  But you have to go through a --  

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  I have a letter from him --- that you guys  

 might want as well --- that he is totally --- 

  THE CHAIR:  It would be helpful to put it into the record. 

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  Absolutely. 

  I have some pictures too that you guys might want to see 

 that would help. 

  MR. PHLLIPS:  Do you have them with you? 

  MR. DOMBROSKi:  Absolutely. 

  THE CHAIR:  So, the original requested variance was how 

 many feet? 

  MR. DOMBROSKI: Sixty-seven. 

  MR. LAPORTE:  Fifty-seven. 

  THE CHAIR:  So, 67, correct? 

  (Pause, pause) 

  (Distributed picture) 

  MR. PUGLIESE:  The original one was 57. 

  THE CHAIR:  Fifty-seven? 

  MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

  MR. PUGLIESE: But this showed us a point, also. 

  MR. DOMBROSKI: The assessment showed it as well. 

 

Applicant back at the podium: 

 MR. GWOREK:   I think originally, they just measured off the 

fence line and that’s when you come up with the 57. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s where you come up with the 57.  But now it is 

down here (indicating)? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  This fence is still here.   We still utilize all 

this area.  

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, the problem is that you don’t own the property. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.  This gentleman does right here.  There 

is a letter from him. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, the 57 dimensions from before must be from --

- 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: Correct.   

 MR. PHILLIPS:  This was hand drawn obviously not to the actual 

dimensions. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.   We did that real quick because we were 

told --- 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  But the point is, the original variance, um, was for 

the 57 feet, correct?  

 And, now it is less than that.  The variance is less, not more. 

 Typically, if the variance is more, you’ve got to repost it.  

Isn’t that correct, Rob? 

 Unless, you are asking for less of a variance. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  He drew it, he drew it as ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  I just want to make sure we’ve got our numbers right.  

Because the bottom line is that if it’s than what was posted ---- 

 MR. PHLLIPS:  He drew it that it needed to be 57 feet from the 

property line which requires a 43-foot setback of the 100 feet.  So, 

you reducing it from 100 to 57. 

 Now, it would be going 100 to 30. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it is less. 

 UNIDENTIFIABALE:  More. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  It is closer. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s closer.  I’m sorry.  It is closer. 

 MR. PHLLIPS:  A greater variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. PHLLIPS:  It depends upon which way you are looking at this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   So, we understand what you want you to do, 

okay? 

 Do you understand our concern here of what was posted? 

 So, um, what we’ll do again, we still have plenty of time --- I’m 

not sure about you --- 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: Weather. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I know, I know. 

 But we will have to continue the public hearing for another two 

weeks until the 27
th
.  And, we will post it correctly, the notice out 

to the public. 

 You guys come back.  We’ve got all the information in front of 

you and then we can deal with it and not postpone it again, hopefully. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  You had said you were going to revise the building 

to meet the requested variance. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you do that, then it is non-issue. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Well, I was curious if there is a way to get the 

ball rolling for us if we do that and then possibly say, hey, we want 

to have an expansion and then come back again or how would that work? 

 The kids right now, with the weather, they’re riding in the rain. 

 MR. PHLLIPS:  Can you reduce it to comply and then you are saying 

you want to get an expansion?  There is no guarantee you’ll get it, 

but you can do that. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:   It would be, to move things along today, I would 

say let’s shorten the building so we match the 57 which was from the 

first variance.  And, I will still put in the paperwork for two weeks 

from now, but at least we would -  I don’t know that. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, you wouldn’t have to put the paperwork in again.  

We could take action on it tonight.  With the reduced size of the 

building to bring it up to what it was posted, the 57 feet. 

 But then you would have to then put another application in at 

some point in time to make the building larger, ask for another 

variance.  If you want to do that . . . 

 I’m not sure ---I would leave that up to you, if you want to. 

 MR. PHILLIP:  Because if you --- let’s say for instance the Board 

votes in that way, then you would have to submit, in order to get 

started which is what you want to do, you’d have to submit a zoning 

permit with plans that reflect the change in size. 

 Because we can’t approve a zoning permit that is not consistent 

with the approval at the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Sure.   Will you give me a minute to confer? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure.  Confer with your attorneys. 

 (Pause, pause) 
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 (Pause, pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: So, I guess our big question is, based upon what 

we have here now, the information that is present to you now, which 

was requested last time, if we kept to that 57, do we see it moving 

forward or are there any other questions? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t have any other questions. 

 If that’s the way you want to approach it.   But as Rob said, you 

know, you’ve got to submit the appropriate --- to the planning & 

zoning the appropriate drawings et cetera that will match the original 

57-foot variance. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: (Inaudible) --- blueprints. 

 THE CHAIR: That is correct.  You have to lob this off.  And, at 

some point in the future you’re going to ask for a variance to bring 

it back to where it is at 30.3.  Submit a building permit, (inaudible) 

lines, et cetera. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Right.  But it would help us getting the ball 

rolling. 

 (Inaudible comments) 

 Thank you, yes. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:   It is essentially a Phase I and a Phase II.  You 

are not guaranteed of the Phase II approval. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  That’s exactly --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t want you to walk away and think --- 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  The Board members are going to change. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, the Board changes as of December 1
st
.  So, you’ve 

got a whole new group of people --- except for me. 

 Just one lowly Republican here left. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  If we move quick, I might be able to make it by 

the 27
th
 though. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  If I file, I might be able to make it by the 27
th
? 

 Let’s say --- correct.  Yah, for the addition. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE: Well, you have to go through the whole process 

again.  The sign’s got to be there for 10 days or 2 weeks or 

something, I don’t know.    

 Ten days prior. 

 (Inaudible comments) 

 (Discussion in the audience.) 

 MR. DOMBOWSKI:  Gentlemen, I apologize.  

 SPEAKER:  You know women. 

 STENOGRAPHER:  He has to speak into the microphone.  I’m not 

hearing a word he is saying. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sorry about that. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  So now with the survey that is changed, I guess 

we will reconvene on the 27
th
 because it is the appropriate size. 

 I apologize for your time. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes? 

 MR. LAPORTE:   What we’re doing is – taking the table off? 

 THE CHAIR:  We are going to continue the public hearing to the 

27
th
 and they’re going to submit – they’re going to submit a new 

application, pretty much, and post it. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  The cleanest way, and I didn’t realize at the very 

beginning, the cleanest way is to --- basically, the cleanest way is 

for your to withdraw the application and refile it with the correct --

- you know, it’s just that it is going to cost you another application 

fee. 

 THE CHAIR: That would be a lot cleaner.  If you just withdraw the 

application and resubmit. We don’t, we won’t, we don’t need to deal 

with it.  And, you come back on the 27
th
 as a new application with the 

correct, you know, the new variance you are requesting. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR: That would be the cleanest way. 

 So, all you have to do is say you are withdrawing the 

application. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Request a withdrawal.  Yah. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – November 14, 2018 
 

26 
 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Here is my question:  Do I need to make all the 

copies of everything again for the new application? 

 THE CHAIR: I’m sorry.  Say that again? 

 MR. PHLLIPS:  We’ll keep, you have an A-2 survey that you are 

submitting? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Yah. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  We’ll keep all that obviously.  We can talk about 

it tomorrow and just move through it. 

 You just need to request a withdrawal and the commission; the 

board would grant it. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Just come down tomorrow? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah, in planning and we can help you out. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so you are withdrawing the application. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.  Based upon what we talked about. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Okay.   There is no motion required on our 

part. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  In the meantime, you can look at the adverse 

possession rules because maybe you can --- you’ve been using it as 

your own for 15 years, you have to ability to claim it as yours.  So, 

talk to your attorney. 

 Especially if they have a letter that they’ve written. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: Yah, I did hand it in. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Because if they were to file a letter stating that 

they don’t approve of you using it, then that would (inaudible 

comments). 

 (Inaudible comments) 

 We’ll figure it out tomorrow.  It should be fine. 

 Come in around 9:00 or something like that. 

 Hopefully, we can accommodate that date. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  That’s off the board.  We don’t have to worry 

about it. 

 This closes the public hearing. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6348A, application of Ricky T. Charette Sr. for a 

6.4’ front yard variance for a new porch under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 89 Dogwood Drive, property of Ricky 

Charette in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve #6348A with the following 

conditions: 

 - That the fabric or canvas storage structure be removed from 

the property within six months. 

 - That the stairs of the porch to be located off the west 

side and recessed into the concrete and not extending off the front of 

the porch. 

 Mr. Rogers seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Pugliese added that this is a tough lot.  There’s nothing he 

can do to make this work him.  I think it is reasonable for the 

neighborhood. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 B. APPEAL #6349A, application of Michael Hamlin for a special 

exception to allow restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 

4-3.31A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 461 Queen Street, 

property of ACG Properties LLC c/o Hartford Restaurant Group in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve #6349A with conditions: 

Conditions: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats shall not exceed 18. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee shall require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. LaPorte commented nothing has changed.  It is going to stay 

the same.  Mr. Pugliese echoed that comment. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 C. APPEAL #6350A, application of Michael Hamlin for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 4-

3.31A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 461 Queen Street, 

property of ACG Properties LLC c/o Hartford Restaurant Group in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve #6350A with the following 

conditions: 

Conditions: 

 - Hours of operation shall be limited on the weekdays to 

12:30 am and on the weekend to 1:30 am. 

 - All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses and 

cups, et cetera and not in the original containers. -  

 - No music or entertainment. 

 - No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 - Approval shall be good for one year, renewed annually 

unless there is a complaint. 

 Mr. Rogers seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. LaPorte noted it is the same owner.  Nothing has changed. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 A. APPEAL #6344A, application of Dennis Dombroski for a 43’ 

side yard setback variance for an addition to an existing horse barn 

where 100’ from a property line is required under Sections 2-01A.4 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 553 Laning Street, property of 

Richard F. & Paul T. Greenleaf c/o Richard F. Greenleaf in an R-80 

zone. 

   WITHDRAWN. 
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 B. APPEAL #6347A, application of Margaret Kopacz for a 7’ side 

yard setback variance for a new shed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 51 Merrell Avenue, property of Margaret Kopacz 

in an R-HD zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6347A.  Mr. Rogers 

seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Pugliese said he thought what the applicant is looking for is 

an improvement to what they had in the past.  They’re working really 

hard to make the yard look nice.  It’s a plus for the neighborhood. 

 Mr. Gworek noted the applicant satisfied the Board with the 

drawings so now we know what to expect and what it looks like. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Phillips noted one appeal is for a variance of fence height 

under various sections, 95 Corporate Drive. 

 Also, Sewell for a determination regarding a change of use on a 

property that is currently nonconforming use on Flanders Street. 

 And, same applicant for outside display of commercial products in 

a residential zone at 172 Flanders Street. 

 He noted he didn’t know if he could get something revised by 

Friday, but we’ll see what we can do.  We’ll do whatever we can do 

within our legal rights.  We’re always accommodating. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Rogers made a motion to adjourn which Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.  

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:51 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 

 


